NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

November 18, 2014 held in room 112

Final Minutes
7:00 PM Meeting Opened, 
Commissioners Present: M. Wahl, R. Mott, L. Hillstrand, David Osborne, B. Humphrey, W. Grafton, R. Woodill, 

Staff:  N. Hemingway

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE
Motion: B. Humphrey to accept as amended to correct file numbers for 18 Douglas from 38 to 39 and Forest St from 39 to 40.


Second: R. Mott     Vote: All 7 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstain 
COMMISSION BUSINESS  
SCHEDULED DISCUSSIONS

Liz Magliore and Andrew Bagnara, Wildlands Trust Americorps Interns, discussed proposed projects and goals.  They will be working on an update for the Jacobs Conservation Lands Management Plan as the primary project.  

· As time permits they will also work on three neighborhood connections to existing trail networks at Jacobs and Cuffee Hill Conservation Lands.  
· Finally they will continue Allegra’s Open Space Prioritization project.

Budget – the Commission discussed the initial draft of the budget, discussed salary increases over the past couple years, expense line items and land management needs and priorities including bridge and boardwalk repairs, stone wall maintenance and public safety related land management needs.   

· Issues discussed were the need to layout any proposal to the Selectmen and Advisory well, use a cautious approach.

· The town land management budget has been underfunded for decades, while the amount is increasing significantly over a couple years, the budget is just coming up to a reasonable level to meet the needs inherent with land management for public benefit. 

· A capitol request for $10,000-$15,000 for repairs to the Donovan Cold Storage Barn was discussed and agreed to.  David Osborne conducted research and the shingles alone will be $10,900.00.  

· The discussion is continued to December 2.  The budget is due December 5.
Commission Policy and Procedure 
Discussion to consider amending the violation policy- The Commission discussed the wording of the current version.  If ordered in Court, the names would have to be released and could not be kept confidential. After discussion, the Commission noted that the policy should be used responsibly and voted to amend the violation policy, as follows.

· Under the section labelled Identification of Violations - Reports will be considered confidential unless legally compelled to disclose the source. (the word always is struck)

· Under the section labelled Reporting – The second half of the section starting with the words, “this list will be posted….” Is to be deleted. 

· Motion: D. Osborne to adopt the three changes, removing the word always, adding unless legally compelled and striking the above mentioned posting requirements.
· Second: R. Mott, Vote: All 7 members in favor, 0 abstain, 0 opposed.  The policy change effective date is November 18, 2014, and is to be filed with the Town Clerk.
SUB-COMMITTEE UPDATES 
Chairperson’s Notes - Discussion topics,  
· The Commission discussed the spreadsheet and map showing Conservation Managed Lands.  More work to be done.  For the next meeting the map will be amended to include Priority and Estimated Rare Species habitat as well as Potential and Certified Vernal Pools.  A column in the spreadsheet for Priority and Esitmated Rare Species habitat and Potential and Certified Vernal Pools and for monitoring tracking will also be added.  
· The water quality grant information request to Ellen Allen was discussed in relation to Jacobs Pond.  There is grant money available for pond health and water quality assessment.  Additional information is needed.  Ellen Allen will be invited to join the Commission at the next meeting to further discuss the issue. 

· Open Space and Recreation.

a. Meeting with other Open Space members from assorted towns, Plymouth, Hanson, Hanover, Duxbury, and Wildlands trust.  

b. Wildlands trust is setting up a monthly meeting with assorted topics.

Open Space & Recreation – No discussion
· Land Protection – No discussion
Land Management Trails, etc.  – The stack of old pallets in the Donovan storage barn needs to be disposed of.  It will be put out by the road a few at a time for free firewood to see if anyone wants them.  
· Pathways – The Pathway Committee will be meeting with the Planning Board to permit scenic tree removal at the 11-19 meeting. 
· Trail/Signage – Kiosks are scheduled to be installed at trail heads over the next week.  Extra kiosks will be stored in the Donovan Cold Storage Barn.
· CPC 

· Farming – The Commission discussed the following 
· Main St Field License – Hornstra – the use of pesticides and herbicides was debated (whether to ban use or allow with controls and limitations).  They were used during the past year, (glyphosate) although they had not been part of the farm plan. Discussion was held on whether this should be in the license or farm plan.   The requirement for prior approval of use of pesticides will be added to licenses. 
· Farm license rolling renewals are to be reviewed and voted on at the next meeting as well. 

· Discussion of topics to have Farmers include in 2015 year farm plans was discussed.  Bruce, David and Lori will work on a list. Discussion is continued to December 2.  Farmers will be on the agenda for presentation of 2015 Farm plans on December 16.  
MISCELLANEOUS 
1. Bills – The following bills were voted to be paid.  
2. Motion: B.Humphrey, Second: R.Mott, Vote: All 7 in favor. 0 opposed, 0 abstain. 

i. Request to return unused NoI  peer review funds to applicants for the following;
1. $122.35 to QM Realty for Laurelwood lot 1 

2. $323.50 to Foxrock for 141 Longwater

3. $168.25  to John Dunn and Bonnie Campbell for 215 Main St. ANRAD

4. $315.40 to Anna and Russell Campanelli for 427/435 Main St. ANRAD

5. $288.50 to Village Euro Motors for 75 Pond St.

ii. Request to transfer the request for payment of $2650.00 for Aquatic Control Technologies from CPC to Jacobs Pond Gift Fund.

iii. Travel reimbursement to Nancy Hemingway for $178.26 and gas reimbursement for trail equipment for $14.00
iv. WB Mason –office supplies - $63.20 and $11.50

v. Bond Printing – business cards - $55.00

vi. ABC equipment – blade sharpening, misc  - $49.00

vii. Gatehouse Media – Legal ad for Chittenden Landing hearing - $296.40

viii. Trail work 

1. Mark Mederos - $240.00

2. Dave Merrifield - $140.00

3. Ed Cox - $240.00
3. Minutes - Oct 21 minutes – tabled to 12/2 meeting.  
PUBLIC HEARINGS LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES 

See also agent’s notes to the Commission for the projects listed below.
56 Stetson Road / SE52-1053 & NCC# 12(14) / Septic Repair 

CoC   Applicant: Cindy Miller Representative: Darren Grady, Grady Consulting 

M. Wahl opened the hearing.  No owner/applicant attending
· N. Hemingway summarized the site, in compliance with the issued OoC and final site plan.

· Motion to approve and issue the CoC – work is complete R. Mott, 

· Second: R. Woodill

· Vote: All 7 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstaining, Motion carries. The CoC was signed.  
18 Douglas Avenue / SE52-1070 & NCC# 38 39(14) / Raze & Rebuild Garage 

(Abbrev.) NoI / OoC Applicant: Jerry Griffiths / Representative: N/A 

M. Wahl opened the hearing.  R. Woodill read the legal ad.  Present was Jerry Griffiths applicant and landowner.
· N. Hemingway ran through the GIS map and site photos.

· The Commission discussed the removal and replacement of the existing garage.
· Discussion included portions of the project that had been conducted earlier, location to the wetlands and pond, use of mitigation plantings and conservation bounds.

· The size of the replacement garage 22’x35’ at 780 sq. ft. is smaller than the garage approved in 2009 (840sq ft.).  Also discussed was its location in the 50 foot buffer as well as the Commission’s policy to limit construction in the 100 foot buffer.

· The preexisting use of the area as a gravel/stone parking area, fact that there would be no new tree or vegetation disturbance, slab foundation, and existing disturbed use of the location, along with the existing protective berm were considered mitigating factors.

· The Commission did not require conservation markers for this unique site.

· Motion: to close and issue an Order of Conditions for 18 Douglas Ave for the project as submitted and presented – R. Mott

· Second: B. Humphrey

· Vote: In favor (6), M. Wahl, R. Mott, L. Hillstrand, D. Osborne, B. Humphrey, R. Woodill.  Opposed, (1) W. Grafton, Abstaining 0.

· Motion carries, OoC was signed and project approved as submitted.
134 Grove Street / SE52-1065 & NCC# 34(14) / Site Grading & Filling 

NoI / OoC (cont.) Applicant: David Wuori / Representative: Kevin Grady, Grady Consulting 
M. Wahl opened the hearing continuation.  Present was David Wuori, landowner and applicant.

· The project narrative action plan was reviewed, the site photos and plans were reviewed.  The wall had been pulled back to the 50 foot buffer.  All work is to be done by hand.  

· Use of Organic Fertilizers outside the buffer was requested. The boilerplate conditions do not allow use of pesticides and herbicides in the buffer or wetland. 

· A request to add the boilerplate conditions for review to the next agenda was made.

· Conservation markers are to be placed along the retaining wall.  A site visit is to be conducted post wall construction and prior to back fill.

· Motion: W. Grafton to close the hearing and issue a permit for construction of a retaining wall and fill at 134 Grove Street SE52-1065 and NCC 34(15) with boilerplate conditions. 

· Second: R. Mott, Vote: All 7 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 Abstaining. Motion carries. The draft OoC was signed and project approved as conditioned.
· 2 full size updated site plans are required to be submitted prior to receipt of the decision.

Forest Street Extension / NCC# 39 40(14) / Phase 2B of Pedestrian & Bike Path

RDA / DoA Applicant: Chris DiIorio, Pathway Comm. / Representative: Horsley Witten

M. Wahl opened the hearing.  Present were Chris DiIorio, Amanda Crouch Smith of Horsley Witten, and Anne Staples of the Pathway’s Committee.  R. Woodill read the legal ad.
· A. Crouch Smith reviewed the site layout as amended, discussion to clarify what was being shown followed.  The layout follows where the first phase permitting ended and runs to River St.   The bike path will be in the street layout.  It will be at grade along the road but will require slope fill along the inside edge.  

· The pathway abuts wetlands adjacent to the road layout in three points.  These were reviewed and will be staked in the field so Commissioners can conduct site visits.  Stakes will show limits of work in the buffer zone, depths of fill and slopes.  The Commissioners will be notified when the site has been staked.  

· Discussion involving the width of the sidewalk in relation to the location and width of the roadway was held.   The width narrows to 4 feet in front of homes.  This was discussed in relation to the 8 feet requested and debated in the wetlands and woodland buffer on other phases of the pathway.  
· The area of path adjacent to Estimated and Priority Rare Species Habitat and the filing with NHESP was reviewed.  NHESP response is pending.

· The culvert under Forest St that was to be looked at in later phases was not, and no improvements are proposed.  (Mitigation for work in the 50 foot resource buffer was supposed to include improvements of this culvert). Why it was not discussed?  

· Significant numbers of trees are to be removed along the street.   A scenic street tree hearing is pending with the Planning Board.  The trees to be removed in the buffer are to be flagged so the Commission can review those proposed to be removed. 

· The jog into the woods across from Circuit St was reviewed and is there to avoid the utility pole.  There are other utility poles in the proposed pathway.  

· Motion: B. Humphrey to continue to 12/2 @ 8:00 to allow staking the buffer zone and site visits by Commissioners. 
· second: R. Woodill, 
· Vote: All 7 in favor.  0 opposed, 0 Abstaining, Motion carries.
Barrel Lane (Lot 6) Curtis Farm Rd. / SE52-1066 & NCC# 30(14) / SFH w/ Driveway, Septic & Utilities NoI / OoC (cont.) Applicant: Hawthorne Park R/T / Representative: Brad McKenzie, McKenzie Eng. 

· Request for a continuation was made by the applicant.
· Motion: R. Mott to continue to 12/2 at 8:00 PM, second: R. Woodill, Vote: All 7 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstaining.  Motion carries.

Barrel Lane (Lot 7) Curtis Farm Rd. / SE52-1062 & NCC# 31(14) / SFH w/ Driveway, Septic & Utilities NoI / OoC (cont.) Applicant: Hawthorne Park R/T / Representative: Brad McKenzie, McKenzie Engineering 

· Request for a continuation was made by the applicant.
· N. Hemingway requested a site visit be held between meetings to observe the stakes, limits of work, slopes, wetland lines, and tree cutting that had occurred on site already.  Scheduled for Saturday, 11/22/14.

· Motion: R. Mott to continue to 12/2 hearings start at 8:00PM, second; R. Woodill, Vote; All 7 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstaining.  Motion carries.

        59 Pond Street / SE52-1069 & NCC# 38(14) / Pave Lower Parking Lot 

NoI / OoC (cont.) Applicant: Dan Leahy, Village Euro Motors, Inc. Representative: John Boardman

M. Wahl opened the hearing continuation, present were Robert Chrusciel, new representing engineer for Hancock Associates, Dan Leahy, Robert Leventry from Green Environmental, and Atty Issadore.
· R. Chrusciel had submitted responses to peer review to the Commission office that morning, he started reviewing them but they were not part of the formal record so they will be reviewed or modified and reviewed for the next hearing continuation 
· The permitting history of the lower lot was questioned and discussed briefly.  A list of applicable permits will be forwarded to the Commissioners who request. 
· Work is occurring in buffer to drinking water supply, perennial stream, BVW and bank

· John Chessia submitted review notes which were briefly discussed
· The focus of the discussion was on the applicability of the stormwater regulations; the status of the site as redevelopment vs new development; the proximity of the site to drinking water supply; the definition of the phrase “essential to protect public water supply”; further complicated by the additional discovery of new petroleum and asbestos in the fill and the removal of these contaminants.

· After extensive discussion of the above noted issues, the Commission informally noted that based on the legal existing use of the site as a car dealership; regardless of the strict restrictions under the Stormwater regulations; that resource protection, most specifically groundwater and drinking water quality would be best served by having a paved lower parking lot with as much water quality treatment as could be provided.  Discharge points and proposed structures were reviewed.

· The use of the site for the current purpose predates the stormwater regulations.

· With no controls in place or the parking area remaining gravel, potentially contaminated flow would still flow into the tributary channel with no controls.  Some treatment improvements are better than none. 

· An informal poll was taken showing the majority of the Commission was in favor of paving believing this (based on legally existing and current use of the lot as parking for a car dealership) would be the most responsible solution possible.  W. Grafton felt that it set a bad precedent, the Commission discussed ways to word any decision to make certain that this was a site/case specific decision and not precedent setting, including language choices for any statement of reason. 

· Alternative solutions that comply with DEP stormwater regulations were requested at one point, but not imposed on the applicant as previous directives had indicated that paving would be considered and the best solution given the history and site issues. 

· The applicant and peer review were charged by the Commission with working together to arrive at a solution for the lower parking lot that based on science and math and documented best engineering practices would be the most responsible solution possible for improving and protecting the public and resource interests primarily ground water and drinking water quality.

· Also reviewed were the site contamination monitoring response from Green Engineering.  Additional information and the final RAM will be submitted to the Commission when finalized.
· Follow up information will be obtained regarding the influence of drought conditions on the positive reported GW contamination levels.

· Information is still incoming and being discussed by the Applicant, Representatives, Commission and Peer Review.
· Motion:  to continue to Dec 2, hearings start at 8:00 PM, by D. Osborne, second – B. Humphrey, Vote – All 7 in favor, 0 objecting, 0 abstaining
ENFORCEMENT / VIOLATION HEARINGS and DISCUSSIONS: 

Discussion – 
· 505 Washington St – Dry cleaners - update re monitoring well drilling
· DEP BWSC and the NBoH have an extensive filing on this site for releases relating to the dry-cleaning business on site.  

· The entire record is available on the BWSC website, RTN 4-19682.  

· As of September 2014, the landowner was still failing to comply with the permanent solution drafted for 515 Washington St (the abutter).

· Response from DEP is pending for additional information on this release.  

· 282 Lincoln – request for acceptance of mitigation.
· Bob Woodill inspected the final fill removal

· Other components of the mitigation plan submitted by the landowner and approved by the Commission including allowing the area below the boulders to naturalize and supplemental mitigation plantings have not been completed or complied with.

· No action was taken, the project will be added to a spring agenda.
· 111 Pond St – Not Your Average Joes

· A breach in the berm along the parking lot is being temporarily corrected using a 12” mulch berm and corrective cleaning of a swale to the rain garden.

· There are three past files on this site in the database, however the record keeping was incomplete.  
· The landowner has been responsive and is working on a long term corrective solution. 

· 164 Old Oaken Bucket Road

· Small landowner – SFH – incremental impacts to stream/bank/BVW.  Commission will use this as informative exercise for reviewing and rethinking the violation policy and how it relates to small incremental residential impacts.

· 148 Wildcat Lane

· A mitigation plan had been approved for damage to a wetland and 50 foot buffer, planted, documented, and then bulldozed.  The landowner is now constructing a stone wall along the driveway edge and planting a row of trees with the intent to naturalize behind the wall.  This is a second ideal test case?!  In this case, the stonewall is probably a good thing, with conservation bounds.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION - Potential Land Acquisition(s) N/A
Commission Business Discussions were tabled at 8:00 and continued after the hearings – see notes above in the Business Discussion section.
Additional informal brief discussion was held regarding 

· Moving the meeting start time forward to 6:00 - not approved. 
· Roberts Rules of Order and meeting protocols
AGENTS REPORT 
· The prehearing conference was Monday 11-17- Atty Galvin and I attended as well as Gary Makuch and Atty Betsey Kimbell for DEP.  The hearing officer was Tim Jones from OADR.  He gathered preliminary information and set the hearing scheduled.  Jim Rodriquez is already requesting a continuation of 3 months until March.  This is a De Novo hearing which means that all information must be submitted as though it was new.  The benefit is that we can add additional relevant information such as previous subdivision attempts that could not be considered during the Commission review. 

· New pink flagging is observed in the wetlands along Forest St owned by Huntersbrook Stables.  I do not know if they are planning work or if they had the wetland flagged, I will keep watch on the site.

· The replication plan for Torrey Pond Dam is in but suggests removing the base of the slope under the culvert to create new wetland.  I have asked for more information and suggested alternative plans.  The stream flow study is due by 12/2.  This is scheduled as a review meeting on 12/2.,

· The CR for Wildcat Lane for Stetson Cemetery is recorded.

· The Affidavit for the Main St Field conveying custody to ConCom is also recorded.

· The gator is on hold as the winch was not included in the package.  Padula will not deliver until JD sends it to them and it is installed.

· Stetson Shrine Cemetery and Conservation Land needs to have Affidavits filed as well showing limits of parcels.  There is disputed information.  This is highly recommended to be taken care of before the Cemetery expands.

· New sites starting construction include 935 Main St, 689 Grove, and 497A Mt. Blue. While we have some minor issues on several sites, they are being managed and landowners for the most part (other than noted violations) are working to correct issues.   I have an ongoing list of active projects, please let me know if you want more information.  

· Mill Pond Dam and stream restoration has been completed.  Photos and a video are available.  The project is amazing, if you have time to see the completed stream channel the easiest access is from the Y, behind the tennis courts.

· Torrey Pond Dam repair is underway, they started without being in full compliance with notification needs.  This is an area in future dam repairs that will need to be focused on more closely. 

· Historic New England approved the irrigation plan and submitted the yearly report.  The report was very positive, let me know if you would like a copy or an email copy.

· Simon Hill Native American Report is complete, I am having trouble obtaining a copy.  I will keep you posted.  There was one complaint regarding the clearing of downed trees off the cart and excavator path and multiple calls supporting the work and expressing appreciation.  Marynel walked with Marie, I will let her update further. 

· The past few storms have left many tree falls on trails.  Right after Steve Young finished the final work, 7 trees came down with wind, not major.  The trail crew cleaned 6 of the 7 up.  The final will be removed tomorrow.  We will check Stetson, Cuffee, Miller Fogg and Hatch for any that present a danger.  

· The Vernal Pools were not certified this past spring at 935 Main Street due to the appeal process.  The applicant has submitted a check for $2,620 along with a contract with ECR for certification this coming spring 2015.   Please let me know if this is a concern.  This system has been used in the past at lot 1 Laurelwood for Phrag treatment and other similar components.  

SCIENCE AND REGULATION IN THE NEWS 

· DEP new regulations became effective as of 10-24-14.  There is a summary information session this Thursday in Lakeville to discuss the details of how regulatory reviews will change.  I plan on attending if possible.  10-12 Am

· A drought advisory was declared for South Shore and Islands effective from October 1, 2014.  I will keep you posted.  I anticipate with the 2 recent storms, that it may be lifted quickly.

EDUCATION AND TRAINING OPPORTUNITIES

· MACC 2015 Annual Conference will be February 28th.  Save the date!

· South Shore advisory Group next meeting Thursday 12/4 @ 10 AM in MA Audubon Marshfield

· I attended both a trails conference and the AMWS annual meeting.  Please let me know if you want info or highlights.

· MSMCP brown bag lunch Belchertown TH Thurs 11-20 11-1 – Scott Jackson UMass will update folks on CAPS

· Motion to adjourn at 10:30 – R. Mott
· Second D. Osborne
· Vote – all 7 in favor, 0 oppose, 0 abstain

Minutes submitted by N. Hemingway
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_______________________________


___December 28, 2014__________

M. Wahl, Chair, 





Date,

Norwell Conservation Commission
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